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AGENDA 

A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER
At the Regular Session of the City Council of University City held via videoconference, on Monday,
May 11, 2020, Mayor Terry Crow called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.

B. ROLL CALL
In addition to the Mayor, the following members of Council were present:

Councilmember Stacy Clay 
Councilmember Paulette Carr 
Councilmember Steven McMahon 
Councilmember Jeffrey Hales 
Councilmember Tim Cusick 
Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson 

Also, in attendance were City Manager, Gregory Rose; City Attorney, John F. Mulligan, Jr.; Director of 
Planning & Development, Clifford Cross; Director of Public Works, Sinan Alpaslan; Project Manager, 
Amanda Truemper and Principal, Amy Gilbertson of Trivers Architecture. 

C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Councilmember Carr moved to approve the Agenda as presented, it was seconded by
Councilmember McMahon and the motion carried unanimously.

D. APPROVAL OF MINUTES
1. April 27, 2020 – Regular Meeting Minutes were moved by Councilmember Clay, it was seconded

by Councilmember Carr and the motion carried unanimously.
2. April 29, 2020 – Special Meeting Minutes were moved by Councilmember Hales, it was seconded

by Councilmember Smotherson and the motion carried unanimously.

E. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION
ALL written comments must be received no later than 12:00 p.m. on the day of the meeting.  Comments may be sent via
email to: councilcomments@ucitymo.org, or mailed to the City Hall – 6801 Delmar Blvd. – Attention City Clerk.  Such
comments will be provided to City Council prior to the meeting.  Comments will be made a part of the official record and
made accessible to the public online following the meeting.
Please note, when submitting your comments, a name and address must be provided.  Please also note if your comment
is on an agenda or non-agenda item. If a name and address are not provided, the provided comment will not be recorded in
the official record.

Mayor Crow reminded everyone of the process for submitting citizen comments while meetings are
being conducted in this virtual environment.  He thanked citizens for submitting their written comments
in advance of tonight's meeting, which had been distributed to Council for their review prior to the start
of the meeting.

F. CONSENT AGENDA – Vote Required
1. Fusion Media Agreement (Month-to-Month)
2. Fusion Media Agreement RE: Special Website Creation and Maintenance
3. Boundary Adjustment Certification Approval – U.S. Census Bureau
4. State of Missouri – Application for Federal/State Public Assistance

Councilmember Carr moved to approve all four items, it was seconded by Councilmember McMahon, 
and the motion carried unanimously. 

MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL 
VIA VIDEOCONFERENCE 

Monday, May 11, 2020 
6:30 p.m. 
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G. CITY MANAGER’S REPORT 
1. Space Needs Assessment Summary Presentation (Discussion and Direction) 

 
Mr. Rose stated Council is being asked to hear an update on the Space Needs Assessment and provide 
the appropriate feedback.   
 
Director of Public Works, Sinan Alpaslan, stated the programming and visioning aspects of the Space 
Needs Assessment have been completed and representatives from Trivers Architecture are present to 
provide Council with their results; a summary of the next steps; an estimated schedule for completion of 
the entire project, and to seek Council's input. 
 
Amy Gilbertson stated after Trivers completed their last project on the Annex, they were asked to conduct 
an assessment on all of the facilities and departments.  For that purpose, Project Manager, Amanda 
Truemper; who has lots of experience in this area, and WPA (Workplace, Surveys & Analytics), were 
added to the team.  WPA assisted Trivers in developing and analyzing surveys designed to identify the 
function of each area; its challenges, and opportunities, from both the public's and employee's 
perspective.  Trivers has maintained its partnership with HOK who has been instrumental in planning the 
justice system features of this project.    
 
Project Goals 
This presentation deals with the first three components of the Project Goals. 

• Assess existing facilities for viability to support University City’s program requirements  
• Survey public’s experience with existing facilities related to location, access, and areas for 

improvement 
• Survey employees for feedback on workplace opportunities and challenges, adjacencies, and 

efficiencies 
• Develop University City’s program requirements by department for current and future needs 
• Recommend modifications and upgrades to facilities to better support University City’s program 

requirements and public services through conceptual planning. Test fit possible programmatic 
solutions in existing facilities for the following departments: 

• Develop cost estimate for the preferred solution 
 

Project Scope 
Nine (9) different buildings were mapped to provide a greater understanding of where these facilities are 
located in relationship to each other.  (Images of each building are provided in the packet.) 
 

1. City Hall 
2. City Hall Annex 
3. Trinity Building 
4. Modular Police Facility 
5. Sign Shop 
6. Central Garage & Park Maintenance 
7. Transfer Station 
8. Heman Park Community Center 
9. Centennial Commons –Administrative Offices 

 
Nine (9) Different Departments 

1. City Management 
2. Planning & Development 
3. Parks, Recreation & Forestry 
4. Public Works 
5. Finance 
6. City Clerk 
7. City Attorney 
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8. Police Department 
9. Municipal Court  

  
Available Buildings 
To determine how each building could best be utilized, verifications were made to understand its age, 
condition, and size.   
 
City Hall Campus (Historic District)  

• City Hall, ca. 1903  
• City Hall Annex, ca. 1903, 1910, 1940s  
• Trinity Building, ca. 1934  
• Modular Police Facility  

 
Heman Park & Public Works Yard  

• Park Maintenance, ca. 1968  
• Sign Shop  
• Central Garage, ca. 1960, 1997  
• Transfer Station, ca. 1974  
• Heman Park Community Center, ca. 1957  
• Centennial Commons – Administrative Offices, ca. 2004 

  
Available Buildings Total = 110,510 SF 
The total square footage (SF) of all U City departments is 89,790.  (This includes the existing police 
modular facility consisting of approximately 22,000 SF.)  Based on the City's growth projections, the 
proposed amount of SF needed for these departments is 101,470 SF.   
 

1. City Hall      27,680 SF 
2. Annex      38,140 SF 
3. Trinity Building       8,500 SF & 1,500 SF (stacks) 
4. Heman Park Community Center    8,700 SF 
5. Central Garage     12.930 SF 
6. Transfer Station       3,500 SF 
7. Sign Shop       2.100 SF 
8. Park Maintenance      5,820 SF 
9. Centennial Commons Admin     1,640 SF 

 
Public Survey - Respondents 
The ultimate goal is to house facilities in a location that best serves the public.  Slightly over 100 
responses were received for this survey designed to identify who is using these facilities; how  
public-facing are the City's existing departments, and which facilities/departments encounter the most 
interaction with the general public.   
 
General Information:   

• 38% of respondents are 65+ 
• 49% of respondents have lived in University City for 25+ years, 39% responded 30+ years 
• Majority of respondents did not report having a disability  

 
Public Survey - Visits 
General Information: 

• The top five most frequently visited departments, on an annual basis, are Parks, Recreation & 
Forestry, Public Works, Police Department, Planning & Development, and City Management.  
(The vast majority of responses for Parks & Recreation were related to Centennial Commons.) 
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• Additional feedback for the four most visited facilities follows (City Hall, Police Department, 
Recycling Facility, and Heman Park Community Center)  

 
Public Survey – Most Frequented Buildings 
The word clouds in each category are weighted based on the number of times a term was mentioned or 
referred to. 
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Internal Survey - Collaboration 
 
Workplace Sharing & Connectivity 

• This information can be used to improve productivity and prioritize adjacencies based on sharing 
intensities and the tools used. 
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TASKS & TOOLS Mapping 
 

    
Type of Collaboration     Directional Flow of Information 
(Virtual, mixed, physical)    (Outgoing, equal & incoming) 
 
Internal Survey – Attitudinal Feedback 
 
Satisfaction Metrics:  How employees prioritize to increase satisfaction 

• Technology, inclusion and learning and development are consistently prioritized by employees 
• Employees indicated a greater need for distraction-free space 
• Aesthetics and Amenities ranked lowest, suggesting a need to refresh the interior layout and 

design 
 
Internal Survey - Details 
 
Trends & Stories 

• Distractions 
 Consistent concern 
 Mainly caused by employee conversations and workplace acoustics 
 Large amount of work being completed is complex and individual 
 Balance spaces that allow collaboration and inclusivity with distraction-free areas for 

productivity 
• Learning & Development 

 Highly prioritized across the City 
 Prefer formal instruction (classroom, seminar) 
 Followed by process learning (stretch assignments) 
 Followed by informal instruction (coaching, mentoring) 

• Effective Work Processes 
 High amounts of dissatisfaction with the effectiveness of current work processes 
 Highlight areas that can improve collaboration processes (desire to become more 

inclusive and collaborative) 
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 Create process improvement groups to increase employee and cultural satisfaction while 
simultaneously increasing the effectiveness of the workforce (including time spent on 
activities such as searching for information). 

• Public Interactions 
 Large amounts of time are spent interacting directly with the public through various 

channels 
 Despite changes in technology in the process, do not see any less time spent via any 

medium in the next 5 years 
 Consider the technology and space that will support these interactions as it can greatly 

enhance the quality of hours spent and public perception 
 
Programming/Discovery Sessions - Summary 
Trivers sat down with all nine department heads and various employees to learn about their existing 
space; what works; what is not working and their thoughts about growth.   
The good news is that there seemed to be a consensus among all departments when discussing these 
topics.  
 
 

 
 
 
 
Next Steps & Concept Design 
Option 1: 

• Test for ideal workplace and department locations across available facilities 
• Separate Police + Municipal Court programs (per Ferguson Commission Report recommendation) 
• Recommend areas for improvements/upgrades including for accessibility 
• Revitalization of historically significant building(s) 

Option 2: 
• Test for ideal workplace and departmental distribution moving as few departments as possible 
• Police + Municipal Court programs remain together in the Annex (per the previous study) 
• Recommend areas for improvements/upgrades including for accessibility 
• Revitalization of historically significant building(s) 

 
Councilmember Clay asked whether his understanding that Council was not being asked to make a 
formal declaration on either of the two design options was correct?  Mr. Rose stated that it was.   
 Councilmember Clay stated while there are four bullets in each option, with the exception of one, it 
appears as though three of the options are somewhat identical.  An option to separate or consolidate the 
police and municipal courts will take this City down two very distinct paths.   
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So, no matter where you end up, Council and this administration will need to be extremely purposeful in 
their decision-making process.  Because in his mind, either alternative means U City will be ambling 
towards a conclusion that impacts future generations.  Taking that crucial influencer into account, 
Councilmember Clay stated he would like to get a clear understanding of the next steps in this process?   
 
Mr. Rose stated the next major step involves making a decision on the police facility; where it should be 
located; the appropriate size; whether the Municipal Court should or should not be a component, and 
how the cost of renovations or a new facility will be funded.  He stated as reflected in the Ferguson 
Commission Report, the Department of Justice has clearly expressed a desire to separate these 
operations as much as possible, while trying to balance the apparent need for collaboration.  At the same 
time, Council and staff will be asked to identify ways to fund recommended improvements throughout the 
City's facilities.  Mr. Rose stated some issues may need to be hammered out, but ultimately the Mayor 
and Council will make the final decisions.  Work on the design will commence once these steps have 
been completed.  
 
Councilmember Hales thanked Trivers for this presentation which provided more in-depth detail than he 
had expected, especially as it related to their query and responses from employees.  He stated one thing 
that had surprised him was the data indicating that Public Works had one of the highest interactions with 
the public.  So, he is curious to know whether recycling and trash were lumped into those statistics or if 
the administrative department on the 3rd floor had been separated?    
 
Ms. Truemper acknowledged that they had experienced the same reaction from this data; which actually 
resembles what they found for Parks & Recreation.  However, since they did not see a lot of engagement 
about specific visits to the administrative offices, she believes that the public had lumped everything 
associated with Public Works and Parks & Recreation altogether.  
 
Mr. Alpaslan stated the vast majority of his office's interaction with citizens is related to the issuance of 
permits and inquiries related to problems with or the need to initiate trash services.  But even with that, 
their engagement does not even come close to the interactions experienced by Planning & Development.     
 
Councilmember McMahon stated his interpretation of the Next Steps differs from Councilmember Clay, in 
that the first two bullets under Options 1 and 2 are different.   The first bullet under Option 1 starts with an 
empty building to determine the ideal workplace and location.  The first bullet under Option 2 moves as 
few departments as possible to determine the ideal workplace and location. 
 The second bullet under Option 1 separates the Police and Municipal Court, while the second bullet 
under Option 2 keeps both organizations together in the Annex.  So he does not read this as saying that 
either of these options forces Council to build a new facility.  Is that correct, Mr. Rose?  Mr. Rose stated 
that it was. 
 
Mr. Alpaslan concurred with Mr. Rose and stated that initially there had been some economic concerns 
related to the first bullets in Options 1 and 2.  But at this point, all of these options will have to be 
explored in greater detail before staff can make any recommendations to Council. 
 
Councilmember Smotherson asked if he could get a clear understanding of whether the construction of a 
new Police Facility is or is not included in the options?  Mr. Rose informed Councilmember Smotherson 
that it is an option.  And the next steps will entail staff assessing a cost for all of the available options and 
bringing that information back to Council.   
 He stated the initial study of the Annex was to determine its overall feasibility, as well as its 
feasibility for use as a Police Facility.  The conclusion was that it would be feasible in both instances.  So 
at this point, the only thing left to be explored is the cost of renovating the Police Facility and Municipal 
Court versus the cost of constructing a new building.  He stated he certainly understands that there are a 
lot of moving parts associated with this assessment, but tonight's presentation was simply to provide 
Council with an update on the process and some of the things that are under consideration.    
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 Councilmember Smotherson stated he would be curious to see how each Ward responded, and 
wonders whether the survey can provide a breakdown of the public's responses by Ward?  Ms. 
Gilbertson stated that designations by Ward had not been included in the survey. 
 
Councilmember Cusick stated he tends to look at the available square footage and the proposed amount 
of square footage needed by departments, like a puzzle.  And in doing so, it appears as if there might not 
be enough space within City Hall to accommodate those needs.  So how does staff see those needs 
fitting into those available pieces of the puzzle?  Mr. Rose stated this is the first time he's seen the entire 
list of requests, so at this stage, they have not reached that level.  He stated the first step will be to reach 
out to department heads to gain a better understanding of their needs.  And if he is convinced that the 
request is valid and it fits within the City's financial constraints, then he will make the appropriate 
recommendation to Council.   
 
Councilmember Smotherson asked if a timeframe had been established for when these 
recommendations will be brought back to Council?  Mr. Alpaslan stated in order to proceed to the next 
phase; which is the Schematic Design, staff anticipates providing Trivers with a response to their 
Concept Design options by the end of May.  The entire project is currently set to be completed by late 
August or September, so recommendations and a final presentation will likely fall within that same 
timeframe. 
 
Mayor Crow stated while he certainly understands that services rendered do not have a linear parallel to 
population, he does think the City's declining population is something everyone needs to bear in mind 
because a desire to add more square footage could become a little challenging.  Some of these requests 
may be more about wants versus needs, therefore; Council will need to make sure they are prudent 
about their decisions.  In addition to that, we are all sitting in the midst of one of the greatest work from 
home projects the U.S. has ever experienced where most companies are looking at how they can adjust 
their workflow and space needs.  So, the product currently before Council may need some revisions 
based solely on our current economic situation. 
 
Ms. Gilbertson stated that's a very good point.  Designing with flexibility and adaptability in mind is 
definitely something Trivers has been working through with some of their clients.  As it relates to concept 
design, they have workstations that can be turned into collaborative areas where people gather while 
independent work is done at home.  But in other cases, the desire is to get back to the way things used to 
be.  So, they will look to U City for guidance on how much flexibility if any, they might need.   
 She stated it is a giant puzzle, especially in light of our current environment.  And the bottom line is 
that they don't have a solid answer, so they are thinking about it from the perspective of flexibility, 
adaptability, and the need to always circle back around to ensure everyone is on the same page when it 
comes to their intentions moving forward.    
 
Mr. Rose stated tonight's presentation was an effort to make Council aware of the process by disclosing 
all of the survey results and options.  So, no decisions or guidance is needed at this point.  He stated the 
next step requires staff working through some of this information with the goal of submitting their 
recommendations to Council in the very near future. 
 
Mayor Crow thanked Trivers for providing Council with this informative presentation. 
 
Mayor Crow stated hearing no other questions or comments, he would ask Mr. Rose to move to the next 
agenda item; EDRST. 
 

2. Economic Development Retail Sales Tax Board – Evaluation of Round 2 
3. Small Business Assistance Program (COVID-19 Forgivable Loan)   

 
Mr. Rose stated staff is recommending that Council consider the criteria for Round 2 funding of the 
Economic Development Retail Sales Taxes funds.   
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Based on this criterion and the applications that have already been received, staff believes that funding 
will be available at the conclusion of Round 2, and the intent is to present Council with additional criteria 
establishing the third round.  He stated at this point, the objective is to offer this funding to businesses 
within U City who may not have contributed to the EDRST Fund.   
 
Director of Planning & Development, Clifford Cross explained that while both of the current rounds will be 
funded on a quarterly basis derived from the contributions a business makes to the EDRST Fund, the 
primary difference is that Round 1 was designed to accommodate a business that has already been 
approved for federal or state programs, and Round 2 requires applicants to meet the established criteria; 
which is a little less restrictive. 

• Businesses must demonstrate a need for assistance and submit a current financial statement  
• Applicants must apply for assistance starting May 5, 2020, until August 21, 2020. 
• Assistance will be in the form of an unforgivable loan if the business reopens within two weeks 

after obtaining the first quarterly installment and remains open through the final quarterly 
installment 

• Upon completion of their last payment, the business must make a request for loan forgiveness 
• If the above conditions are not met, the term of the loan will be two years at an annual rate of .5% 

 
  Councilmember Cusick asked when staff anticipated implementing Round 3?  Mr. Rose stated the plan 
is to wait until Round 2 has been completed to ensure that all of the businesses who have contributed to 
the fund have been given an opportunity to apply.  So, the intent is to present Council with the criteria for 
Round 3 at about that same time.  He stated the Development Group has a meeting scheduled for 
tomorrow and this will be one of the topics.   
 
Councilmember Hales stated although he understands Round 2 will be more labor-intensive, however, in 
the event the rate of applications slows down significantly or stops, is there a way to revise the timeline 
for Round 2 to accelerate the start of Round 3?  Mr. Rose stated even though staff is 99 percent certain 
that there will be some remaining funds, the problem with revising the timeline for Round 2 is that it will 
have already been advertised.  And since the priority Council has established is that this program first be 
offered to businesses who have contributed to the fund, he believes the appropriate action would be to 
wait until the deadline has expired.  
 
Councilmember Clay stated given that the impact on service-oriented businesses is something he and 
Mr. Cross have discussed; he is pleased about staff's consideration to implement a third round. 
 To double click on Councilmember Hales' point, the August 22nd deadline for Round 2 is several 
months from now, and while he understands that it would not be appropriate to make a commitment now, 
is there a way to revisit Round 3 in July if the situation surrounding the Round 2 applications turns out the 
way Councilmember Hales just described?  That may not be possible but he would like to be in a position 
to move in a nimble fashion if the opportunity presents itself. 
 
Mr. Rose stated once again, he believes the problem lies with advertising.  So what he would 
recommend is that the deadline for Round 2 provides some flexibility to either be shortened or extended 
based on the number of applications received. 
 
Councilmember McMahon stated without knowing exactly what restrictions may or may not be placed on 
your business; he thinks business owners might wait until July to apply for this loan; especially since the 
guidelines state that they have to reopen within two weeks after receiving their first quarterly payment.   
Otherwise, an owner would have to feel pretty confident about their ability to remain open under any 
given circumstances.  So, he thinks jumping ahead to a third-round, without knowing what parameters 
will be placed on businesses; the conditions they may be facing in the coming weeks or even that the 
flow of applications may be inadequate and there will be money leftover is kind of presumptuous. 
 Councilmember McMahon then asked Mr. Rose if he would explain the rationale for excluding 
businesses associated with a franchise?   
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Mr. Rose stated the intent is to steer this program more towards small businesses that may not have 
access to some of the resources provided by a franchise; which is also the rationale for proposing  
Round 3.   
 
Councilmember McMahon stated he's not certain whether this is in the realm of possibilities but there 
could be some agreements where a franchisee only has access to the licensed name of a company.  Are 
there any exceptions to this requirement?  Because if that happened to be the case, should they be 
excluded?  Mr. Rose stated the purpose of this discussion is to determine what criteria Council wants to 
establish. 
 
Mayor Crow stated he thinks the distinction is between a chain business that manages the entire 
business and a franchise where independent owners operate individual businesses.  He stated there are 
numerous examples of a franchisee with only one location, and depending on the franchisor, they may 
not have access to their financial resources.  So based on Councilmember McMahon's comments 
Council may want to revise this criterion to include characteristics like size, location, revenue, and the 
number of employees.   
 He stated there has been a longstanding conversation; particularly in The Loop, about franchised 
versus non-franchised businesses, so that may be where portions of this language came from.  
Nevertheless, he thinks the EDRST Board would be amenable to these changes if the City Manager feels 
it is necessary to have this discussion with them.   
 
Councilmember Clay stated while he is largely in agreement with the Mayor's and Councilmember 
McMahon's comments, he does think Council has to be mindful of the City's current staffing limitations.  
The more exceptions we include means that more vetting will be required, and that could put a strain on 
the City's resources. 
 
Councilmember Smotherson asked Mr. Rose if he could explain the reasoning behind the quarterly loan 
payments?  Mr. Rose stated since the criteria for Round 2 is less stringent than Round 1, there is no 
reliable methodology for staff to employ that ensures the long-term viability of these businesses.  So to 
minimize some of the exposure the concept of staggered payments was introduced with the hope of 
offering a little more reassurance that those businesses will remain open for the required period.   
   
Mr. Rose stated he wanted to make sure he was clear about his ability to vet a franchise or chain 
business to determine whether they are qualified to receive funding?  Mayor Crow stated that would be 
his preference, and he is not seeing any of his colleagues nodding their heads in disagreement.   

 
H. NEW BUSINESS 

RESOLUTIONS 
 
1. Resolution 2020-2 – A RESOLUTION AMENDING THE FISCAL YEAR 2019-2020 (FY20) 

BUDGET – AMENDMENT #2 AND APPROPRIATING SAID AMOUNT 
 
Councilmember Cusick moved to approve, it was seconded by Councilmember McMahon and the motion 
carried unanimously. 

 
BILLS 
      Introduced by Councilmember Clay 

2. BILL 9404 – AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 215, ARTICLE V OF THE UNIVERSITY 
CITY MUNICIPAL CODE,  RELATING TO OFFENSES CONCERNING PUBLIC PEACE, BY 
ENACTING THEREIN A NEW SECTION TO BE KNOWN AS “SECTION 215.685. PICKETING 
BEFORE OR ABOUT RESIDENCE OR DWELLING OF ANY INDIVIDUAL.”  Bill Number 9404 was 
read for the first time. 
 
 

D - 1 - 11D - 1 - 11



 

Page 12 of 15 
 

Introduced by Councilmember McMahon 
3. BILL 9405 - AN ORDINANCE APPROVING A FIRST AMENDMENT TO REDEVELOPMENT 

AGREEMENT IN CONNECTION WITH THE OLIVE BOULEVARD COMMERCIAL CORRIDOR 
AND RESIDENTIAL CONSERVATION DEVELOPMENT PLAN.  Bill Number 9405 was read for the 
first time. 

 
Mr. Rose stated staff is recommending that Council give consideration to approving this first amendment 
of the Redevelopment Agreement specifically related to the Olive Boulevard Commercial Corridor and 
Residential Conservation Development Plan.   
 The Olive I-170 Project started as a discussion between residents of U City and a developer to talk 
about ways to improve the condition of stagnant and/or declining housing values in the 3rd Ward.  These 
discussions led to the issuance of a Request for Proposal in May of 2017, and shortly thereafter, NOVUS 
Development submitted a proposal to redevelop approximately 32 acres on the north and south sides of 
Olive Boulevard near I-170.  After reviewing this proposal, a determination was made that it would be in 
the City's best interest, as well as its residents, to not only redevelop 32 acres, but allow funding from the 
initial development to be used for housing, infrastructure, and public safety improvements along the Olive 
Boulevard Corridor and 3rd Ward.  On March 28, 2018, the City issued a Revised Request for Proposal 
and NOVUS submitted its revised proposal on March 30, 2018.   
 Public Hearings which provided all interested parties with an opportunity to be heard were 
conducted by the TIF Commission on May 23, 2018, June 6, 2018, June 22, 2018, and August 23, 2018.  
And on August 23, 2018, the Commission passed a Resolution recommending that City Council approve 
the Redevelopment Plan as follows:  

•  Designate the redevelopment area as a Redevelopment Project Area pursuant to the TIF Act;  
•  Approve the Redevelopment Project for each Redevelopment Project Area and adopt tax 

increment financing within each area.   
 

The current Redevelopment Agreement; which includes significant benefits for the community, was 
executed on June 13, 2019.   

•  An estimated 400 temporary construction jobs were added to the 300 living wage jobs previously 
anticipated;  

•  10 million dollars was allocated to the 3rd Ward for housing, streets, and public safety 
improvements;   

•  5 million dollars was allocated to the Olive Boulevard Corridor for trails, lighting, and other 
essential improvements;  

•  17 million dollars was allocated for economic development, fire protection, parks, and stormwater 
improvements; first-source minority contracting opportunities, and a Costco's Warehouse. 

 
This proposed amendment; which modifies the Developer's ability to gain access to TIF funding, extends 
their timeline for performance, as well as their initial obligation to obtain 16 acres of property for the North 
Phase anchor, will not impact the overall scope of the project.  Respectively, these modifications give the 
Developer access to the initial 55.5 million dollar TIF Note; until January 5, 2021, to obtain options or title 
to the 16 acres or initiate condemnation, and until December 31, 2021, to acquire options or title to the 
remainder of the North and South Phases.  Additionally;  

•  The Developer must post a letter of credit as security for its promise to promptly develop property 
in the South Phase acquired by condemnation; and  

•  Upon acquiring at least 10 acres of property in the South Phase, closing on financing for the 
construction of at least 30,000 square feet of residential/commercial space in the South Phase, 
and either (1) closing on financing for at least 50,000 square feet, or (2) entering into a lease 
agreement or sales contract for construction of a hotel with at least 60 rooms, the Developer will 
have the right to TIF Notes in excess of 55.5 million dollars. 

•  As reflected on page 12 of the existing Redevelopment Agreement, the anchor tenant's site has 
always been identified as being at least 100,000 square feet; however, this amendment increases 
that footage to a minimum of 140,000 square feet. 
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In summary, the proposed amendment moves this development to a phased-approach and enhances 
NOVUS' ability to gain financing for the project.   

Although staff has commenced its review of Costco's existing building elevations and determined 
that it does exceed the minimum requirement, at this point, they are unable to guarantee compliance with 
this prerequisite until Costco has concluded their due diligence to determine whether the site meets their 
specifications.   

Restructuring U City's local economy will be difficult and time-consuming.  However, staff is making 
every effort to ensure that the execution of this project places this community in the best position possible 
to be successful.  As unemployment levels exceed those experienced during the Great Depression, staff 
believes this project and its potential to create 700 new jobs will be doubly important not only to U City 
but to the entire region. 

Mr. Rose asked Mr. Mulligan if he would review the zoning process requirements associated with the 
Redevelopment Agreement. 

Mr. Mulligan stated Section 3.5 of the Redevelopment Agreement specifically states that the Developer 
will pursue Planned Development District zoning for this project.  And the Municipal Code has a section 
dealing with Planned Development Districts.  The purpose of having a Planned Development District is to 
provide a means of achieving greater flexibility in the development of land in a manner that is not always 
possible in conventional zoning districts.  This project currently falls under the category of a General 
Commercial District, and there are several requirements associated with this type of rezoning, which 
Council has followed in the past. 

• A Bill is introduced to amend the District Zoning Map from a General Commercial District to a 
Planned Development District.

• The Plan Commission reviews the proposed amendment, along with the previously approved, 
preliminary site development plan contained within the Development Agreement, to determine 
whether the land should be designated as a Planned Development District and what the particular 
elements of the project should be; i.e., green space, setbacks, et cetera.  (The Commission 
considers this amendment the same way it would consider any zoning amendment and may 
recommend making some refinements to the preliminary site development plan as long as they do 
not materially change the project.)

• After the Commission makes its recommendation and before Council can vote on the amendment, 
a public hearing must be conducted to provide residents with an opportunity to be heard.

• If Council votes to approve the amendment, an additional review must take place before the 
implementation of a final site development plan.

Mr. Mulligan stated no public hearing is needed prior to taking a vote on the final site development plan; 
which is accomplished by way of an Ordinance.  Once the final site development plan is approved, 
Council has the authority to make specific changes as spelled out in the Zoning Code regarding the 
various uses, density requirements, or other issues related to the project. 

Mayor Crow stated several questions raised on social media regarding the anchor tenant for this project 
seem to have caused some members of the community to become unnecessarily concerned.  Because 
even though some folks may have been led to believe that a vote would be taken on this Bill tonight, that 
is clearly not the protocol followed by Council.   An Ordinance is introduced at a meeting and 
subsequently voted on at the next meeting.  So in the future when this type of information is 
disseminated, he hopes residents will pause before hitting the forward button, and instead of adding 
tension to these discussions take a moment to contact any member of Council or staff to verify what 
they've read or obtain the correct information.   
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I. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS 
1. Boards and Commission appointments needed 
2. Council liaison reports on Boards and Commissions 
3. Boards, Commissions, and Task Force minutes 
4. Other Discussions/Business 

 
J. COUNCIL COMMENTS 

Councilmember Carr stated the major concern appears to be that residents believe Costco has pulled 
out of this project, and therefore, Council should not approve anything.   
Although no questions were ever posed to her or her colleagues, strangely, all of them received 
directives that seemed to be based on misleading information dispersed via an email chain from 
several individuals.   Councilmember Carr stated previously, all legal and contractual issues have 
been confidential, but now that a proposal has been placed on the agenda these issues can be 
discussed in an open forum. 
 The facts are that this process is proceeding as prescribed by the City's Charter and State 
Statutes.  Council has not stuck their heads in the sand; they have been actively engaged; conducted 
due diligence, and will not allow any surprises to be pushed out to the community.   Nothing will be 
considered on this amendment before May 26th, which gives her and her colleagues ample time to 
answer questions or engage with their constituents.   
 Councilmember Carr stated she realizes that what this community experienced in previous 
years is a lot of things that went on behind the scenes.  And a perfect example is the outsourcing of 
EMS.  But she can assure everyone that those kinds of behaviors no longer exist.  So, she hopes 
members of the community who contacted her are watching tonight's teleconference and have gained 
a better understanding of what is actually being proposed.   
 She stated it was important to provide the details of this Amendment because it has clearly 
caused a great deal of consternation.  For that reason, she would like to thank the City Manager and 
Attorney for their studious efforts to provide these explanations.  And in light of our current restrictive 
and devastating economic environment, members of this Council see a benefit in the modification to 
enter into a phased approach which NOVUS believes will enhance its ability to gain financing.   
 Unfortunately, COVID-19 has limited Council's ability to hold public meetings or even be in a 
room with more than ten people.  And as you can see, Council has not even met among themselves 
in an effort to prevent the spread of this virus.  Despite that, this Council remains transparent.  
Councilmember Carr stated the actions taken in this instance exemplify a great disservice to our 
community.  So she would encourage anyone with questions or concerns to seek clarification directly 
from the source instead of relying on misinformation and innuendos.  As your representatives, Council 
is open to questions, comments, and suggestions.  Please take advantage of this administration's 
open-door policy.    
 
Mr. McMahon stated he would like to thank the folks who dropped off food and volunteered their time 
to support the Mayors' For Meals Food Drive held last Saturday.  It was great to see so much 
compassion for others during these extremely difficult times. 
 
Councilmember Hales stated he would also like to thank everyone for making the food drive a great 
success.   
 He stated a caveat to Councilmember Carr's comment regarding the benefits of having accurate 
information, is that all of this information about the Redevelopment Agreement is on the City's 
website.  And the flurry of emails and social media posts; which probably reached more than 10,000 
people, claimed that the amendment referencing 100,000 square feet represented a change in the 
anchor tenant.  But that was in the original Development Agreement under Section 2.3(a), which is 
also on the City's website.   
 Councilmember Hales stated he received a few phone calls from residents talking about this 
information, but as the City Manager clearly stated, there is no question about who the anchor tenant 
will be.  And not only that, but this Amendment increases the square footage for that tenant from 
100,000 to 140,000 square feet.   
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So, he just wants to say that at this point, he has zero concerns about any changes to the anchor.   
 He stated while he certainly understands how tedious it might be to fact check information; he 
truly appreciates anyone who does.  It's a habit he constantly tries to practice to make sure he has a 
clear understanding of the information he circulates.  Councilmember Hales stated he is happy to 
share information and therefore would like to stress the importance of reaching out to Council or staff 
whenever you have concerns. 
 
Mayor Crow thanked his colleagues and the citizens who showed up in masks, gloves, and all, to 
support Mayors' For Meals.  Special thanks go out to Councilmember Hales who helped to coordinate 
the First Responders' Parade for the 7300 blocks of Pershing.   
It was refreshing to watch everyone enjoying themselves all evening long while giving tribute to the 
First Responders for all they do.  And finally, kudos to Julius Hunter who did a great job organizing 
this event for his neighbors.  

 
K. Motion to go into a Closed Session according to Missouri Revised Statutes 610.021 (1):  Legal 

 actions, causes of action or litigation involving a public governmental body and any confidential or 
privileged communications between a public governmental body or its representatives or attorneys.  

 
Councilmember Hales moved to go into a Closed Session, it was seconded by Councilmember 
McMahon. 
 
Roll Call Vote Was: 
Ayes:  Councilmember Cusick, Councilmember Smotherson, Councilmember Clay, Councilmember 
Carr, Councilmember McMahon, Councilmember Hales, and Mayor Crow. 
Nays:  None. 
 

L. ADJOURNMENT 
Mayor Crow thanked the public for participating in this videoconference and closed the regular City 
Council meeting at 8:12 p.m. to go into a Closed Session.  The Closed Session reconvened in an open 
session at 8:46 p.m. 
 
 
LaRette Reese 
City Clerk 
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